COMMUNITY OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITEE

WEDNESDAY 18 OCTOBER 2006 at 2.00pm
PRESENT:
Councillor Boaden (Chairman), Councillors Bainbridge (as substitute for Councillor Parsons), Bowman S, Earp, Glover, Hendry, Luckley and Riddle

ALSO PRESENT:  Councillor Prest, Sustainable Communities Portfolio Holder and Councillor Bloxham, Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder, attended the meeting until 12:00.  Councillor Allison also attended part of the meeting as an observer.

COS.99/06
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

An apology for absence was submitted on behalf of Councillor Parsons.

COS.100/06
    DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Hendry declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of any mention of Carlisle Housing Association.  He stated that his interest was in respect of the fact that he is a member of the Carlisle Housing Association Board.

Councillor Glover declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of the items on Performance Monitoring of the Contract with Carlisle Housing Association and Housing Capital Programme.  He stated that his interest was in respect of the fact that he works for Supporting People.  He advised that if any contracts with Supporting People were discussed he would upgrade his interest to personal and prejudicial and would leave the meeting at that point.

Councillor Riddle declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of the item on Community Development – Improvement Review.  She stated that her interest was in respect of the fact that she is the Chair of the Carlisle Council for Voluntary Services.

COS.101/06
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING

RESOLVED – (1)  That the minutes of the meeting held on 20 July 2006 be signed by the chairman as a correct record of the meeting.

(2) That the minutes of the meeting held on 21 August 2006 be noted.

COS.102/06
CALL-INS

There had been no items which had been the subject of call-in.

COS.103/06
WORK PROGRAMME

The Head of Scrutiny presented the work programme for this Committee for 2006/07.  He then provided an update on the following:

(a) Access to Sport – It was agreed that a workshop session be held on 14 December 2006 at 10.00 am.

(b) Museums Development Plan – This item had originally been scheduled for consideration at this meeting but the matter was not sufficiently progressed and it would be reported to a future meeting at the appropriate time.

(c) Rural Strategy and Parish Charter – This item had been re-scheduled for consideration at the November 2006 meeting.

(d) Carlisle Renaissance – Economic Strategy – Joint workshop sessions between the Community and Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committees have been arranged for 16 November 2006 and 1 March 2007.

(e) Diversity Policy – A special meeting of the Committee has been arranged to follow the workshop on 16 November 2006.

COS.104/06
FORWARD PLAN

(a)
Monitoring of items relevant to the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee

The Head of Scrutiny presented report LDS.  76/06 highlighting the forward plan (1 October 2006 to 31 January 2007) issues under the remit of this Committee.  In considering the report, Members made the following comments and observations:

(i) The Theatre Arts Centre Feasibility would be considered by the Executive on 23 October 2006 then by this Committee on 23 November 2006.  Members commented that it did not appear that the Committee would have the opportunity for meaningful input in advance of the Executive decision being made.  The Director of Community Services responded that Phase 1 of the Feasibility Study had identified a need and it was now important to move to the next Phase on which this Committee would be engaged regarding how this need is met.  Members commented that in progressing Phase 2, reporting be scheduled to ensure the Committee has the opportunity to make a meaningful contribution to discussions.

(ii) Tullie House Development Plan  - it was suggested that Members of this Committee could have been involved in meetings held recently.  Members sought assurance that Overview and Scrutiny would be involved in Development Plan work at the appropriate time.

(iii) Sports Facility Feasibility Study – this was due for consideration by the Executive on 20 November 2006 and Members hoped that it would also be available for consideration by this Committee at the meeting on 23 November 2006.

RESOLVED – That the Forward Plan (1 October 2006 to 31 January 2007) issues within the remit of this Committee be noted.

(b)
Changes to Scheduling of Forward Plan Items

RESOLVED – It was noted that the item on the Revised Parish Charter, which had been scheduled in a previous Forward Plan for consideration at this meeting, had been deferred to the meeting in November 2006 in order to allow more time for consultation with Parish Councils.

COS.105/06
CARLISLE HOUSING ASSOCIATION (CHA)

(a) Performance Monitoring of the Contract with Carlisle Housing Association

The Housing Services and Health Partnerships Manager (Mr S Taylor) presented report DS.82/06 updating Members on the performance information regarding Carlisle Housing Association.  Information the Housing Corporation make available on an annual basis and which is used to compare the performance with other organisations was not yet available for the financial year 2005/06.

Mr F Clark, Finance Manager, and Mr P Taylor, Head of Operations from Carlisle Housing Association, attended the meeting and outlined performance information contained in the report.

Mr Clark acknowledged that action needed to be taken to improve performance in relation to percentage of urgent repairs and routine repairs completed within target.   There had been a change-over of systems but there had also been procedural issues.  He stated that consultants have been engaged to assist with this aspect of performance and to review the Repair Service Delivery Unit.  He then outlined performance on finance and asset management.  

Mr P Taylor then outlined performance on homelessness and referred to the information sharing protocol, advising that the protocol would be made available to all staff at Carlisle Housing Association following this meeting.

In considering the report, Members made the following comments and observations:

(i) Reference was made to the recent high quality glossy newspaper recently issued by Carlisle Housing Association.  Members hoped that the promises made in the document would be adhered to.  In response to a question about the cost of the document, Mr Clark advised that economies of scale could be achieved by using the Riverside Group for such publications.

(ii) Concern was expressed about the lack of information specifically in relation to the following:

· Asset Management – there did not appear to be a target for re-let times – Mr Taylor responded that CHA currently operates a choice-based letting system which is currently being reviewed with a view to adoption of the Riverside Group system.  This would enable the provision of more information to applicants requesting re-housing.

· There was no information available on why properties were not available to let.  There was also no specification of how long repairs would take or when properties would be demolished.

· On the satisfaction survey on repairs, there was no indication of why people were still dissatisfied with the service.

Members commented that more information was needed on various different aspects of performance.   Mr Taylor responded that he did not have a lot of the information Members were requesting at this meeting, but he could provide information at a future meeting. 

(iii) A Member queried the performance data in relation to homelessness, asking why more than a third of homelessness nominations to CHA were not re-housed.  Mr S Taylor, Carlisle City Council, advised that once a person was accepted as homeless and nominated to Carlisle Housing Association and also other housing providers, there were a number of ways in which their accommodation problem could be solved.  They could get accommodation from one of the other housing providers or from the private rented sector, or the need to present themselves as homeless may be solved in another way.   He advised that the Homelessness Manager meets with the CHA Allocations Manager to go through nominations and establish who still needs accommodation.

(iv) In response to a question about the change in systems used for the repairs service and whether performance targets had therefore changed, Mr Clark advised that the system change had not yet filtered through in terms of performance and that the target base-line performance was the same as before.

(v)
In response to a question about what processes were being put in place to improve performance, Mr Clark advised that the consultants who had been engaged had fed back the review results to the CHA Board on 12 October 2006 and had identified a raft of proposals to consider.  CHA were focusing on improving processes and were considering introducing a Repairline similar to the existing successful Careline.  CHA acknowledged that it had concerns in relation to repair response times and were trying to address these concerns both at Board and Group level.

(vi)
Members referred to the “3 Years on Update on Offer Promises” document and stated that additional information needed to be provided in relation to:

· Provision of smoke detectors

· Environmental Improvements to Estates

· Repairs to fences and gates – including the process for identifying what needs to be repaired

· Review of the scheme for placing skips in estates - as fly-tipping resumed or was continued after skips were removed

· Problems with the lack of maintenance of gardens on void properties - In this area Mr Taylor commented that void gardens had been identified as a problem area and specific work was taking place in the Botcherby area.

In relation to a number of other issues outlined above, Mr Clark and Mr  P Taylor responded that they did not have the detail at the meeting to respond to Members but could include it in the next Update on Offer Promises document due to be compiled in December.  

(vii)
Members referred again to the “Promises” document and, in particular, the promise of £1m investment in environmental improvements in the first 5 years, they queried what progress had been made in this area.  Mr Clark responded that the figures included in the report did not refer to the amounts spent in 2002/03, 2003/04 and 2004/05.  He acknowledged that whilst they were a little behind target the situation was not as bleak as the report appeared to indicate.

(viii)
In response to a questions about the arrangements for monitoring the contract on grounds maintenance, Mr Clark responded that he did not have a clear understanding of how the monitoring process worked.  However, he stated that there was an officer in place to undertake this and he could provide further details to a future meeting.

(ix)
Members then emphasised their concerns with the format and level of detail contained in the report, which made it difficult to carry out effective scrutiny.  The Update on Offer Promises document seemed to be light on detail and raised more questions than it answered.  The Committee always operated on the basis that it could scrutinise in detail and if the detail was requested then it should be available although there was an acceptance that not all detailed questions could be answered at every meeting.

Mr P Taylor commented that it would be helpful to have feedback on the level of detail the Committee would require and the type of additional information they would wish to be provided.  Further detail could be provided in the report to the Committee in December 2006.

RESOLVED – (1)  That the Chairman of the Committee, the Head of Scrutiny and the Housing Services and Health Partnerships Manager identify the range of information the Committee needs and the format of report required for the next monitoring session.

(2)
That the performance information be noted and it be recognised that the Housing Corporation benchmarking information will be available for the next monitoring session of the Committee.

(3) That the Committee looks forward to receiving further information and progressing improvement in monitoring arrangements with Carlisle Housing Association.

(b)
Letter from Tenants Advisory Group

With reference to the minutes of the last meeting (COS.921/06) the Housing Services and Health Partnerships Manager (Mr S Taylor) reported on the outcome of discussions with Carlisle Housing Association regarding a letter from the Tenants Advisory Group (TAG) raising a number of issues of concern.

The Chairman emphasised that the Committee’s role was monitoring on behalf of the City Council rather than acting as advocates for any one party to the matter.  Mr S Taylor, was thanked for the work he had undertaken and the information he had provided.  

In considering the report, Members made the following comments and observations:

(i) Responses from Carlisle Housing Association seemed to indicate that they were abiding by the letter of the law, rather than by the spirit and it was suggested that more could be done on bridge-building with the Tenants’ organisations.

(ii) It appeared that there had been a complete breakdown of relationships between Carlisle Housing Association, the Tenants Advisory Group and the Tenants Federation.  Members suggested that some form of mediation should be entered into and it was suggested that examples from other authorities of mediation in similar circumstances could be considered.  The breakdown in relationships is not of benefit to any of the parties, tenants, Carlisle Housing Association or the City Council and it is in everyone’s interests that proper relationships are restored and there is proper representation of tenants.

(iii) There was a query about what CHA had done in terms of re-structuring tenant involvement as referred to in the “Promises” document.  Mr P Taylor (Head of Operations) responded that until June 2006 the relationship between CHA, TAG and the Federation had been good and that moves had been made towards setting up a new executive group as a key aspect of tenant involvement.  TAG and the Federation had appeared to be positive about the development of an executive group taking on the functions of TAG and the Federation.  However, since that time there had been a breakdown in communications.  Recently, the CHA Board had agreed to write to TAG and the Federation to try to get together to resolve issues but no responses had yet been received.

RESOLVED – (1) The Committee acknowledges the breakdown of relationships between Carlisle Housing Association, the Tenants Advisory Group and the Tenants Federation and feels that this breakdown is not in the best interests of any of the agencies.

(2) That the Committee acknowledges the need for a mediated approach to resolving these issues and the Chairman of this Committee was asked to communicate with each of the parties involved and suggest that an independent, but mutually acceptable, mediation should take place within the wider context of tenant participation and involvement.  The Council cannot act as mediator but could formally urge all parties to participate in the proper process of mediation in the context of a wider review of tenant involvement.

COS.106/06
REFERENCES AND RESPONSES FROM THE EXECUTIVE

The Executive on 29 August 2006 had considered references from this Committee on the following:

(a) EX.108/06 – Sports Facilities Study

The Executive had considered the comments of this Committee on the Sports Facilities Study and had welcomed this Committee’s comments, which would be included in a further report to the Executive following the conclusion of the overall consultation process.

RESOLVED – That the Executive response be welcomed.

(b) EX.192/06 – Sure Start Partnership Agreement

The Executive had considered the comments of this Committee on the Sure Start Partnership agreement and had received this Committee’s observations and decided that this Committee should continue to monitor progress with the Sure Start Initiative.

RESOLVED – That the Executive response be welcomed.

(c) Skills For Life Strategy

The Executive had considered report PPP.41/06 by the Deputy Chief Executive enclosing a draft Skills for Life Strategy.  The Strategy provided a framework to raise the skills level of staff within the City Council and contributed to the Authority’s work in support of the key priority, Learning City.  

The Executive had endorsed the Skills for Life Strategy and referred it to this Committee and the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee for comment and to monitor progress with Strategy.

The Head of Scrutiny advised that the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee had already received a report on this matter and would receive a further one at the meeting to be held on 19 October 2006.  That Committee had a more prominent role in relation to the Skills for Life Strategy and would consider holding a workshop on the issue.  He proposed that the Strategy be progressed through the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee with this Committee having more of an arm’s length brief.

RESOLVED – That it be acknowledged that the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee would have the key role in scrutinising and monitoring this Strategy and this Committee would maintain awareness through an arm’s length watching brief.

The Executive on 25 September 2006 had considered references from this Committee on the following:

(d) EX.217/06 – Corporate Equality Plan

The Executive had considered the comments of this Committee in relation to the funding of Equality work and the slippage in achievement of target dates.  The Executive had decided that the matters raised by this Committee would be addressed at the next meeting of the Corporate Equality Group scheduled for October 2006.

RESOLVED – That the Executive’s response be welcomed.

(e) EX.218/06 – Food Service Plan

The Executive had considered the comments of this Committee on the Food Service Plan.  The Executive had responded that the matter had been dealt with through discussion at the last meeting of the City Council.

RESOLVED – That the Committee recognises that the matter has been dealt with through discussion at the last full meeting of the City Council.

(f) EX.223/06 – Community Development – Improvement Review

The Executive had considered the report by the Director of Community Services (CS.51/06) concerning the intention to review service areas of comparatively high expenditure as a result of the Audit Commission “Use of Resources” report.  A programme of improvement reviews was being developed with the first review being Community Development.

The Executive had approved the scope for the improvement review of Community Development and referred the report to this Committee.

The Head of Scrutiny advised that he had met with the Director of Community Services to discuss the nature and timing of the involvement of this Committee, to ensure that there would be opportunities for informed contributions to the Review.  It was proposed that this be progressed through informal workshop sessions of the Committee with the dates being set following liaison with the Chairman.  In response to a Member’s question, Mr Battersby advised that the whole process of improvement review is to challenge current levels of expenditure, justify outcomes and assess if services provide value for money.  There may be some external facilitation and challenge required and this would have to be addressed within existing budgets.

RESOLVED – That the Head of Scrutiny, the Director of Community Services and the Chairman liaise regarding suitable dates for informal workshop sessions of the Committee on the Community Development Improvement Review.

(g) EX.224/06 – Cumbria Local Area Agreement

The Executive had considered the comments of this Committee and the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee on the Cumbria Local Area Agreement.  The Executive had decided:

“(1)
That the position regarding the draft of the Cumbria Local Area Agreement be noted.

(2)
That the Director of Legal and Democratic Services be requested to forward the comments outlined in Appendix 2 to report LDS.69/06 to the County Council as the City Council’s response to the current consultation.

(3) That the observations of the Overview and Scrutiny Committees be received.”

The Head of Scrutiny updated Members that the County-wide Joint Scrutiny work had been completed and the report with recommendations had been submitted to the Chief Executives of the Local Authorities, Cumbria Strategic Board and the Local Area Agreement Board.  A report would go to a future meeting of the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee.

It was anticipated that the future involvement of this Committee in the Local Area Agreement would be in relation to the stretch targets in the Agreement which will cover specific to aspects of this Committee’s work.

Regarding the scrutiny of the Local Strategic Partnership, the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee have looked at the constitutional aspects.  In respect of the Community Plan, the involvement of each of the Overview and Scrutiny Committee has been programmed into the Forward Plan.

RESOLVED – That the Executive’s response be received.

COS.107/06
References from other Overview and Scrutiny Committees
(a) CROS.92/06 – Corporate Performance Monitoring – Hostels

The Corporate Resources Overview Scrutiny Committee on 7 September 2006 (CROS.92/06) had considered a report on Corporate Performance Monitoring for April to June 2006 and had expressed concern at the deteriorating trend in respect of BV183(ii) - average length of stay in weeks in hostels (families and pregnant women).  This Committee was being asked to scrutinise that area.

RESOLVED – That the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee be informed that this Committee shares their concerns about the performance in relation to BV183(ii) and welcomes the opportunity to undertake detailed work on Homelessness and the Homelessness Strategy and is aware of this performance indicator as part of that work.

(b) Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee – Carlisle Renaissance

The Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee on 28 September 2006 (OSM.36/06) had considered arrangements for monitoring and scrutinising Carlisle Renaissance.  The Management Committee had agreed that the role of this Committee would be monitoring project delivery against outcome at appropriate stages of individual projects.

The Head of Scrutiny advised that it was anticipated that the first session on project delivery would be at the meeting of the Committee in January 2007.

RESOLVED – That the arrangements for monitoring and scrutinising Carlisle Renaissance be noted.

COS.108/06
CORPORATE PERFORMANCE MONITORING REPORT – SECOND REPORT TO SEPTEMBER 2006

The Head of Policy and Performance Services (Ms Curr) presented report PPP.46/06 on the City Council’s second performance report to September 2006 for the areas of activity covered by this Committee.  Most of the information provided in the report was on an exception basis, however, there were some areas of good performance which were also highlighted.

Ms Curr commented that there would be benefit in better profiling of the predicted year end figures and officers were investigating the purchase of additional software to help to produce better profiled reports.

In considering the report Members made the following comments and observations:

(a) An explanation was requested for the deterioration in performance in relation to BD183(ii) – Average Length of Stay in Hostels (weeks) Families and Pregnant Women.

The Housing Services and Health Partnerships Manager (Mr Taylor)  responded that the Council is achieving its target of not using bed and breakfast accommodation and was hoping to improve performance in relation to this target on length of stay in hostels for families and pregnant women.  He emphasised that the indicator concentrates on families and pregnant women and as this is a small group of people going through the hostels, individual cases can make a large difference to overall performance.  

There are also further long-term issues relating to providing support as well as accommodation, particularly in relation to teenage single parents.  He reminded Members that a project with the YMCA was being considered to provide specialist support and accommodation for teenage single parents.  Other initiatives with Housing Associations were also in place to repair and bring properties back into use more quickly and then “ringfence” these properties for use for people in temporary accommodation.

Ms Curr added that this was one of the areas which is reported on a monthly basis to the Senior Management Team due to current levels of performance.  Senior managers were considering performance and what they could do to assist the officers involved.

The Sustainable Communities Portfolio Holder added that the Council had agreed £400,000 of funding to kick-start homelessness projects and that the Homelessness and Hostels Co-ordinator was carrying out a significant amount of work to address the problem.

In response to a question about the potential YMCA project, Mr Taylor advised that there would be quite a time commitment in working up the bid but that while this was being done, liaison was taking place with the Housing Corporation regarding possible funding.  The resources would be in place from the £400,000 to support the work necessary on the bid and there was positive feeling that the project could be progressed through a partnership approach.  In terms of staffing resources, Mr Taylor advised that the re-structure of the Housing section in March 2006 had helped to produce capacity to drive Phase 2 forward.

A Member suggested a task and finish group may be appropriate for the YMCA and other homelessness projects.  The Sustainable Communities Portfolio Holder commented that it may be premature at this stage as the matter had not been fully considered by the Executive.

(b) There was concern at the deteriorating performance on LP134 – number of public disorder incidents per 1000 population.  Members queried how the current Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership projects aimed at tackling this were progressing.  Ms Curr undertook to obtain some more details for the next meeting when performance was being considered.

It was suggested that more information on the CDRP projects and the impact they were having may be of benefit and the CDRP should be advised that more detail is needed to link into the performance monitoring figures.

(c) There were some difficulties in understanding the information presented in the report.  In some instances there is a rain cloud as performance was not on target, yet the trend was improving.  It was suggested that there could be more detail provided to explain performance indicators which appeared to be confusing or difficult to understand.

(d) Disappointment was expressed at the performance indicators BV170b and BV170c relating to the number of visits to museums of person per 1000 population and also of pupils visiting in school groups.  Ms Curr responded that supplementary information had been circulated to Members indicating that the actual performance for LP170c as stated in the report was incorrect and that it should be 5716 with a predicted end of year figure of 11432.

In response to Members’ questions about what Tullie House were doing to increase the number of visits, Mr Battersby, the Director of Community Services, advised that there was a recognition of the problem and the Tullie House Development Plan would be a means of addressing this.  There had been a wider issue around the reduction in number of visitors to the City as a whole and this had been reflected in reduced use of car parks, visitors to the Tourist Information Centre and visits to Tullie House.  In relation to school group visits to the Museum, Mr Battersby commented that this could have been affected as the period of performance was over the summer period when schools were closed.

Members suggested that at a future meeting they would like to have a detailed look at what lies behind these basic performance figures and would like to receive a report on visitor numbers to Tullie House and the issues raised by Members at this meeting.

RESOLVED – (1) The Committee welcomes the information presented in the report and comments that exception-based reporting helps to focus the Committee on areas requiring further monitoring or scrutiny.

(2)  The Committee notes the need for more accurate benchmarking and profiling of projected year end figures.

(3)  The Committee emphasises the need for performance information to inform the budget process.

(4)  That the Head of Policy and Performance Services ask the Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership for more detail and information to accompany the performance indicators for inclusion on the next performance report.

(5)  That the Director of Community Services report to a future meeting of the Committee in relation to visitor numbers to Tullie House, examining any trends in these figures and addressing the issues and concerns raised by Members at this meeting.

COS.109/06
HOUSING CAPITAL PROGRAMME – PROGRESS REPORT

The Housing Services and Health Partnerships Manager (Mr Taylor) presented Report DS.70/06, which included Report DS.58/06 which had been considered by the Executive on 25 September 2006 (EX.206/06).  The report provided an update on progress with projects as part of the Housing Capital Programme and sought approval for the release of capital funding allocated for 2006/07 for the delivery of the Housing Strategy.  The Executive had agreed:

“1.
That progress on the Housing Capital Programme be noted.

2. 
That capital funds totalling £1,250,000 allocated for the financial year 2006/07 to the Housing Strategy programme be released with expenditure closely monitored by the Capital Projects Board and details of any major variations reported back to the Executive.

3. That the current estimated re-profiling of the 5 year programme be noted.”

In considering the report Members made the following comments and observations:

(a)
There was some concern that the re-profiling of the 5 year programme may backload the expenditure to the later years, with a risk that the money may not be spent before the programme ends. Members emphasised the importance of the re-profiled programme being realistic and achievable.   They stressed that the Housing Strategy and Action Plan would need to be amended to reflect this re-profiling and the Committee would appreciate an early opportunity to consider the amended Strategy.

Mr Taylor outlined the reasons for the re-profiling of the programme.  He explained that many of the projects have long lead in times for adequate planning of the projects and negotiations with the different parties involved.  Once the projects are up and running there is expenditure of the allocated budget.  He then referred to specific examples of this process through the Decent Homes Project and the Group Repair Scheme in Denton Holme.

In response to a Member’s question on why the money cannot be spent in the earlier years, Mr Taylor responded that there can be instances where funding is allocated in the form of grants, but the building sector may not have the capacity to undertake the work within the desired timescales.

Mr Taylor acknowledged that the Action Plan is moving from the aspirational to the delivery stage and it would need to be reviewed.  The Action Plan would then be reported back to this Committee.

(b)
In response to a Member’s question about the timescale for the commencement of the work on the Denton Holme Group Repair Scheme, Mr Taylor advised that there would be some slippage and that the work should now commence in March 2007.

The Director of Community Services added that the Council now has an Officer Capital Projects Board, which would monitor, amongst other things, the Housing Capital Programme Projects.

RESOLVED – (1)  That the above comments be referred to the Executive who be informed that the Committee notes the re-profling of the 5 year programme and welcomes the release of the £1,250,000 allocated for the financial year 2006/07; and

(2)  That when the Committee next carries out monitoring of the Housing Strategy Action Plan, it has the opportunity to consider the updated Strategy and Plan  and receives an update on the re-profiling and project delivery issues arising from the changes in projected year on year spend.

COS.110/06
OFFICE OF THE DEPUTY PRIME MINISTER – FLOOD GRANT – INVESTMENT PROGRAMME

The Director of Community Services presented report CE.27/06 by the Deputy Chief Executive, detailing the current position regarding expenditure on various projects from the £1.5m grant awarded to the City Council by the Office of the Deputy Prime Minister (ODPM) to support, enable and expedite housing renewal to properties affected by the January 2005 floods.  The report was considered by the Executive at its meeting on 25 September 2006 (EX.212/06) when it was agreed:

“1.
That the Executive notes the progress and asks the Senior Management Team to draw up a schedule of initiatives to be funded from the balance of the grant with a report on the suggested initiatives being submitted to the next meeting of the Executive on 23 October 2006.

2. That report CS.47/06 be referred to the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee on 18 October 2006 for comment with views reported back to the Executive on 23 October 2006.”

The Director of Community Services advised that since the Executive considered the report, consideration of the investment programme by the Executive had been deferred to November 2006 and this Committee’s comments would be passed on to the Executive.

In considering the report, Members made the following comments and observations:

(a) There had been a substantial amount of flooding in the rural areas and it was suggested that as there was still concern in the rural areas about adequate flood resilience and defence measures, some of the funding should be spent in the rural areas.  There could be consideration of whether some of the funding could be used along with funding from other agencies such as the Environment Agency to improve flood defence measures in rural areas.

(b) There was concern that some people had still not returned to their properties after the floods and there was a query as to what the Council could do to help with this process of return.

Mr Battersby responded that there were a number of people who had not yet moved back into their properties for a variety of reasons.  Some of these reasons included ongoing discussions with insurance companies and builders regarding the completion of work to an acceptable standard.  The Council had investigated what it could do in this regard but it was difficult to accelerate contractual disputes through additional funding from the Council.

(c) In response to a question about the extent to which Communities Reunited had been given any input regarding the use of the money, Mr Battersby advised that the Deputy Chief Executive had carried out a consultation process with partners on a multi-agency team and he assumed that Communities Reunited had been part of that process.  

The Head of Scrutiny clarified that a recent press article related to funding difficulties for the National Flood Forum and not Communities Reunited. Support previously provided by Communities Reunited had now been more or less been reintegrated within council services with the customer contact centre as the main point of contact.

(d) A Member queried the specific definition of “flood affected areas”, asking whether this was defined on a Ward basis.  Mr Battersby responded that officers had taken a relatively liberal view in defining the areas and that grants be offered to flood affected areas which would be to the overall benefit of the community.

(e) In response to a Member’s question about the “Making Space for Water” initiative, Mr Battersby advised that this was an emerging Government initiative for a number of agencies to work together to solve problems through a more co-ordinated and integrated approach.  It should provide a more integrated response to emergencies and also investigate localised flooding problems.

RESOLVED – (1)  That the report outlining the expenditure to date be welcomed.

(2)  That, in relation to the remaining funds, the Executive be advised that:

(a) the Committee notes the plans to use some of the funds in respect of environmental improvements; and

(b) the Committee suggests that some of the funding could be used in relation to improved flood resilience and defence measures in rural areas, consulting with appropriate community groups and other agencies as necessary.

COS.111/06
OCCUPATIONAL HEALTH AND SAFETY WORK PLAN 2006-07

The Director of Community Services presented Report CS.42/06 advising that the Health and Safety Executive requires Local Authorities to produce an Annual Health and Safety Work Plan which shall be agreed by Members.  The Executive on 25 September 2006 (EX.207/06) had considered Report CS.42/06 containing the Service Plan.  The Executive had decided:

“1.
That the Executive notes the actions which had been taken to improve performance as set out in the Action Plan.

2.
That the Executive approves the Occupational Health and Safety Service Plan for 2006/07 as the basis for consultation through the Overview and Scrutiny process.

3.
That Overview and Scrutiny be requested to monitor the Service Plan”.

The Committee was asked to comment on whether the proposed Plan was considered workable and achievable and also to review and comment on the Food Health and Safety Team’s progress in implementing the Action Plan drawn up following the inter Authority Audit of the Management of Health and Safety Enforcement.

In considering the Report Members made the following comments and observations:

(a) The Report stated that a new Health and Safety Officer post had been created in Spring 2006 but that a postholder was not yet in place.  Members felt that it was difficult to comment on whether the proposed plan was workable and achievable if there was no Officer in place to do the work.

Mr Battersby responded that there is now a person in the post who is progressing the issues identified.  The ability to deliver improvement is dictated by circumstances and the work load is not always predictable.

(b) There should be a glossary included if acronyms are used.

(c) Members noted that the Council was currently at Level 1 in terms of compliance with the Health and Safety Commission’s Section 18 Guidance on statutory requirements.  There was a query as to what actions could be taken to achieve the target of Level 3.

Mr Battersby responded that many of the actions in the Improvement Plan had now been completed with the adequate resources in place.  It was the aim to get to Level 3 and the Council would in due course seek an updated inspection at which point they would hope to be graded as Level 3.

(d)
One of the recommendations in the Action Plan was “a system for contacting Officers out of normal hours and in emergencies should be introduced”.  The action assigned against this was “this is a City Council issue – outside the scope of the Health and Safety Team Manager”.  Members commented that this was not an action but more of a statement.  

Mr Battersby responded that currently the Council has no formal scheme in place to pay Officers called out for an out of hours service.  It is currently carried out on a voluntary basis and if an Officer can be contacted and can attend out of hours they will do so and be recompensed for it.  The Pay and Work Force Strategy Review was currently looking at a number of issues including a system for Officers being on call out of normal hours.

(e)
There was a query as to whether the number of Officers in place was sufficient given that Carlisle seemed to be employing less Officers than other local authorities.  Mr Battersby responded that a Service Review had been commissioned to check staffing levels.  He felt that the current staffing level was correct and commented that a bench marking exercise should validate this.

RESOLVED –  (1)  The Committee are concerned that overall performance targets were established for progressing involvement with wider Health and Safety enforcement issues identified by the inter Authority Group, but there was little indication of how the Council would participate and this should have been included in the 2006/07 target.

(2) The Plan can only be workable and achievable if there is the full complement of staff in place to undertake the functions necessary and it is also dependant upon the work load of the section which is not always predictable.

(3) The Action Plan should be sharper and more focused with clearer targets to monitor.

(4) The Committee welcomes work which has been undertaken on these initiatives but feels that more work is needed on the document before it could be approved as a document which is fit for purpose and which could be used for monitoring performance.

COS.112/06
DOG CONTROL ORDERS – CLEAN NEIGHBOURHOODS



AND ENVIRONMENT ACT 2005

The Executive on 25 September 2006 (EX.210/06) had considered Report CS.46/06 detailing new legislation under the provisions of the Clean Neighbourhoods and Environment Act 2005 with regard to dog fouling and the control of dogs.

The Executive had decided:

“1.
That the Executive supports proposals to make Dog Control Orders under the Clean Neighbourhoods and Environment Act 2005 as set out in the report and to set the level of fixed penalty charge at £50 for the offences, and authorises the necessary consultation and notification procedures to be carried out with the relevant statutory requirements.

2.
That the Director of Community Services be requested to arrange for a road show to visit all neighbourhood forums to explain the measures in the Orders to the public.”

The Director of Community Services explained that the offences for which Dog Control Orders are proposed were:

· failing to remove dog faeces

· not keeping a dog on a lead

· not putting and keeping a dog on a lead when directed to do so by an authorised Officer.

The timescale for consideration of the Orders were that they were on deposit for consultation until the end of October.  A report would then be taken back to the Executive on the results of consultation, including this Committee’s views, with the Orders moving for final approval by the Council in January 2007.   One objection had been received to date.

In considering the report Members made the following comments and observations:

(a) In response to a Member’s question about what constituted an “authorised Officer”, Mr Battersby advised that this currently meant Dog Fouling Enforcement Officers, Environmental Health Officers and some of the Cleaner Neighbourhoods Team.  It was hoped that this could be expanded to other Officers and discussions were being held with the police regarding Community Support Officers also having this authorisation.

(b)
There was concern that there may be confusion over the exact areas in which different Orders would apply for example the Order regarding keeping dogs on leads.  Mr Battersby acknowledged that there needed to be plans attached to the Orders and suggested that this would be done before they are submitted to the City Council.  In response to a Members’ question, he confirmed that dogs could be off the lead in Bitts Park but not near the play area and would have to be on a lead in residential areas such as Botcherby Avenue.

(c)
The importance of a public awareness campaign was emphasised and Mr Battersby advised that this was being planned for January 2007.  There was a need to make people aware of what they could and could not do under these Orders.

(d)
In response to a question about the provision of bins for dog faeces,   Mr Battersby advised that currently bins are not provided specifically for dog faeces, but that it can be placed in existing bins if it is bagged. 

(e)
In response to a question, Mr Battersby advised that the Council was not proceeding with the Order limiting the number of dogs which could be taken out on leads.  A Member commented that this could cause difficulties as one area may apply this Order and another Local Authority area may not.  This could lead to confusion for dog owners.

RESOLVED – That the comments of the Committee as outlined above be forwarded to the Executive and it be emphasised that maps showing the relevant areas should be appended to the Orders which are submitted to the City Council for approval.

COS.113 /06
GAMBLING ACT 2005 – DRAFT STATEMENT OF GAMBLING POLICY

The Licensing Manager (Mr Messenger) presented Report LDS.79/06, containing the Draft Statement of Gambling Policy. The provisions of the Gambling Act 2005 give new responsibilities to Licensing Authorities to undertake a number of licensing and regulatory functions in relation to gambling premises.    One of the duties of the local authority will be for each three year period, to consult and publish a statement of its Gambling Policy.  The consultation period on the draft Gambling Policy ended on 22 September 2006 and the Committee was being asked to consider the responses to the consultation.

The Executive on 25 September 2006 (EX.211/06) had considered a report (LDS.68/06) on the new responsibilities to Licensing Authorities.  The Executive had approved the content of the Gambling Policy Statement as the basis for consultation, to include this Committee at the meeting on 18 October 2006.

The report summarised the comments made to date as part of the consultation process and whether or not they had been incorporated into the Policy.

In considering the report Members made the following comments and observations:

(a)
Mr Messenger was commended for a very good draft Policy and for carrying out a robust consultation process.

(b)
In response to a Member’s questions about changes to the timescales, Mr Messenger advised that nationally the timescales had been amended.  The Policy Statement will still have to be published by January 2007, but the transition will now not be commenced until April 2007.

RESOLVED – That the Executive be informed that the Committee commends the draft Gambling Policy as a fit for purpose document.

COS.114/06
SUSPENSION OF THE COUNCIL PROCEDURE RULE

RESOLVED – That Council Procedure Rule 9 in relation to the duration of meetings be suspended in order that the meeting could continue over the time of three hours.

COS.115/06
PUBLIC AND PRESS



RESOLVED - That in accordance with Section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act 1972, the Public and Press were excluded from the meeting during consideration of the following item of business on the grounds that it involves the likely disclosure of exempt information, as defined in the Paragraph Number (as indicated in brackets against the Minute) of Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the 1972 Local Government Act.  

COS.116/06
RAFFLES VISION – OPTIONS FOR EMPTY PROPERTIES


(Public and Press excluded by virtue of paragraph 3 of Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the Local Government Act 1972)

The Director of Development presented Report DS.84/06 providing information relating to vacant properties on the Raffles Estate and the progress made to date relating to options regarding the properties.  The Executive on 25 September 2006 (EX.227/06) had considered a report (DS.79/06) on the matter.  The Executive had agreed:

“1.
That the Executive authorise the Director of Development Services to work with the interested Housing Association regarding the option to bring three of the properties back into use and any subsequent package proposed for development of the properties be subject to a further report to the Executive.

2.
That the Senior Management Team be requested to progress this as a matter of urgency.”

In considering the report, Members made the following comments and observations:

(a) 
 Improvement and refurbishment of the properties by the interested Housing Association would mean that they are brought back into use for general tenancies, as specialist tenancies are dependant on adequate support arrangements being in place.

(b)
Members considered the financial arrangements and possible alternative uses for the properties.  Given the current need for social housing within the City, Members were supportive of the proposal to bring these properties back into use.

RESOLVED – (1)  That the Executive be informed that the Committee welcomes the proposal to bring these empty properties back into use.

(2)  That the Committee request a full update on the implementation of the overall Raffles Vision, highlighting success and issues still needing to be addressed, at an appropriate future meeting.

(The meeting ended at 1.10 pm)

